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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 1, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Jameel called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioners Hunter and Hawawini


Staff present:
Community Development Director Prince, Community Development Technician Johnson, and Parks and Recreation Director Skeels


Also present:
Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission Chairperson Dan Waters
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Jameel noted that Planning Commissioners received copies of a book on green architecture.  Community Development Director Prince said the author, James Wines, will be making a presentation at the Mission Blue Center on Friday, June 23, at 7:30 p.m.


Chairperson Jameel said the Planning Commission also received a drawing showing City-owned properties within Brisbane.  Director Prince said the information will be relevant to future discussions of the open space and land use elements of the General Plan.  Chairperson Jameel suggested making copies available for members of the public.

OLD BUSINESS


STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Recap of May 25, 2006 Meeting


Chairperson Jameel noted that Community Development Director Prince gave a presentation on the General Plan update process at the May 25 meeting.  He asked Director Prince to recap that presentation.


Director Prince discussed the purpose of the General Plan, reviewed the required elements and optional elements, and outlined the update process.  He explained the difference between policies and programs and emphasized the importance of focusing on items that can reasonably be achieved within the time span covered by the General Plan.  


Director Prince reviewed the background and public process leading to development of the 1994 General Plan, which was affirmed and endorsed by a vote of the public.  He noted that the vision articulated in the General Plan reflects the importance of protecting the small-town character of Brisbane, its mountain setting, and the environment.  He said each chapter of the General Plan includes a set of goals, followed by policies and programs.  Director Prince stated that all developments must be found consistent with the general plan, so it is important to update the document at regular intervals to reflect current conditions.


Director Prince said Brisbane’s 1994 General Plan has a ten-year horizon.  In considering the General Plan update, the City Council recommended extending the horizon of the General Plan longer than ten years.  Director Prince added that most general plans extend twenty years, and he proposed setting 2030 as the horizon for the updated General Plan.  He noted the General Plan can be amended as necessary between updates.


Director Prince reported that Brisbane has grown much more slowly than the buildout rate contemplated in the 1994 General Plan.  He noted there was a spurt of residential growth at the Northeast Ridge, and some new hotels at Sierra Point, and the City recently received proposals for new developments at Sierra Point and the Baylands.


Director Prince said the Planning Commission will begin its review of the General Plan at this meeting with the Recreation and Community Services element.


Chairperson Jameel noted that copies of Director Prince’s May 25 presentation are also available for anyone interested.

NEW BUSINESS

STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Recreation and Community Services Element Goals, Policies, and Programs


Community Development Director Prince noted that Parks and Recreation Director Jim Skeels and Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) Commission Chairperson Dan Waters were present to discuss the PB&R Commission’s proposed revisions to the Recreation and Community Services element of the General Plan and answer questions.  He suggested that the Planning Commission review and discuss several policies as a group, take public comments, and then move on to the next set of policies. 


Director Prince reviewed the goals of the Recreation and Community Services element, Chapter 8.  He provided a matrix tool for commissioners to use as they review the sections of the General Plan.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged citizens to participate at General Plan update sessions and share their ideas for future programs and facilities.  He emphasized that the General Plan should reflect the vision of the community, so public input is critical.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the PB&R Commission anticipated the General Plan update by taking the initiative to review the Recreation and Community Services element at several of its regular bimonthly meetings.  He reinforced Commissioner Lentz’s comments about the importance of community feedback and involvement in the process.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the Recreation and Community Services sections address recreational programs, parks, and City facilities that enhance the quality of life for Brisbane residents.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels commented that during its review of the Recreation and Community Services element, the PB&R Commission realized that many of the programs in the 1994 General Plan had already been accomplished.  He noted that this indicates the effectiveness of the General Plan in guiding and directing what happens in Brisbane.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said noteworthy achievements since 1994 include construction of the Community Swimming Pool and the Mission Blue Center, as well as development of many new recreation programs.


PB&R Commissioner Waters observed that the City’s recreation programs are a source of pride for the community.  He noted the breadth of programs and facilities is especially commendable for such a small town.  He said future developments such as the Baylands present many opportunities for new facilities, trails, and amenities.  


PB&R Commissioner Waters indicated that one of the results of the PB&R Commission’s General Plan review was establishment of a subcommittee on City facilities.  He said the subcommittee created a “wish list” of future facilities to address the community’s needs.


Director Prince noted that when Lisel Blash, PRI, presented the results of the 2005 community survey at the last meeting, she reported that many respondents made comments about community recreation programs and activities, and Brisbane’s parks, trails, sports activities, family-oriented activities, community celebrations and interacting with neighbors were all highly rated aspects of the City’s recreation programs. 


Director Prince reviewed Policies 94 through 100 and the programs related to those policies.  He discussed the PB&R Commission’s proposed revisions and comments from the staff.  He suggested considering City ordinances to set aside funds for the arts and to impose recreation impact fees for new developments.  He added that the City currently exacts contributions from developers as part of development agreements, and that money has helped pay for facilities like the swimming pool and the Mission Blue Center.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted one of the facilities recommended for the future is a gymnasium funded by developer contributions.  He said the PB&R Commission recommends looking into the possibility of having a private entity operate and run the facility to help offset maintenance costs.


PB&R Commissioner Waters added that the PB&R Commission has discussed other ways of building a gymnasium if developer funding is not available, and some possibilities include converting empty warehouse space in Crocker Park or a joint venture with a health club.


Chairperson Jameel invited public comments on Policies 94 through 100.


Anja Miller, Brisbane, commended the PB&R Commission, the staff, and volunteers for their remarkable achievements.  She said the community should be very pleased with how the General Plan has worked, and she pointed out the new facilities that have been provided since 1994.  


Ms. Miller proposed spelling out the general principle that recreation services should be provided equally to all age groups.  She noted that protection of San Bruno Mountain should be a top priority of the General Plan because of its importance as a recreational resource for everyone in the community.


Ms. Miller recommended strengthening the wording of some of the policies.  She suggested changing words like “consider” and “encourage” to more positive and proactive terms like “adopt” or “develop” or “provide.”


With respect to Policy 97, Ms. Miller expressed reservations about commercial play fields; she expressed her opinion that play fields should be open to members of the public.  She noted a golf course would be more acceptable as a commercial venture, and she suggested replacing “commercial play fields” with “a golf course.”


John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, complimented the staff for clearly explaining the purpose of the General Plan and the update process.  He said court cases have established that all elements of a general plan are equally important and must be consistent with each other, not viewed in isolation.  He noted Brisbane’s Recreation and Community Services element overlaps with the Safety and Open Space elements.


Mr. Burr observed that the community survey indicates most people in Brisbane would prefer a no-growth or slow-growth approach, contrary to the wishes of developers and real estate speculators, who favor rapid and massive development.  He noted that for the Baylands, survey respondents expressed a preference for walking and biking paths, parks, picnic areas, playing fields, and a golf course.  And the current documentation does not seem to mention a golf course.


Mr. Burr observed that community facilities are also important.  He said the proposed budget for 2006-07 includes millions of dollars for water tanks, sewer lift stations, and other infrastructure improvements that pave the way for massive development.  He expressed concern that too little attention is being paid to community facilities, such as a corporation yard on solid ground, that will ensure safety and continuation of municipal services after earthquakes and other disasters.  He urged the City to develop a plan and lay out appropriate locations for future facilities.


With respect to the gymnasium, Mr. Burr advocated a location within walking distance of schools, the senior center, and the downtown area. 


Laurie Agrillo, Brisbane, reinforced Ms. Miller’s comments about commercial playing fields.  She cautioned that when the private sector comes in, prices go up, and members of the public are not able to afford to use the facilities.  Ms. Agrillo recommended including a new or expanded library in the center of town as part of the Recreation element. 


Ray Miller, Brisbane, expressed support for most of the changes proposed by the PB&R Commission.  He noted some of the revisions go beyond wordsmithing and have more important conceptual implications.  In particular, he said he was uncomfortable deleting parks from the chapter heading and introduction.  


Commissioner Lentz clarified that the PB&R Commission was proposing to add the word “parks” throughout.  He noted the gray highlighted portions are language to be added, not deleted.  Mr. Miller suggested adding trails as well.


Mr. Miller recommended not striking the word “learning” because many recreational programs involve a component of learning.

 
Mr. Burr said the capital improvement program discussed at the May 31 City Council budget study session includes projects such as detention basins and storm drainage improvements that speed up the flow of water and prevent vegetation from growing.  He recommended that these projects be designed to enhance and preserve wetlands, and he questioned why the wetlands river park and the lake at the Quarry site were not included.  Mr. Burr commented that most of Crocker Park was a slough when he was a child.  He suggested considering relocating the corporation yard and water storage facilities in that area.  


Mr. Burr expressed support for looking at trail systems, wetlands, and protection of the lagoon in a more environmentally sensitive way.


Ms. Miller pointed out that the General Plan should include a goal of making the lagoon accessible as a water recreational facility.  


Chairperson Jameel welcomed comments and discussion from commissioners.


Commissioner Maturo asked about the rationale for the PB&R Commission’s recommendation to change “learning” to “growing.”  She noted that if “parks” is being added, it would also make sense to add “swimming pool and Teen Center” and other facilities.  


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said that the term “parks” is understood in the profession to cover any facilities, including playing fields and basketball courts.  He noted the PB&R Commission proposes adding the word to clarify that facilities as well as services are being addressed.  He added that he had no problem with the idea of naming all the specific facilities.


Chairperson Jameel suggested including a definition of what recreational facilities includes, and then using “recreational facilities” throughout.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels explained that the reason for changing “learning” to “growing” was to distinguish educational programs from those within the purview of the Parks and Recreation Department.


Referring to Page 128, Commissioner Maturo noted the language refers to “public and private events” at City parks, fields, and hiking trails, and she asked if any such events ever took place on hiking trails.  Director Prince said some of the activities listed can be private events.  Commissioner Maturo suggested rewording the sentence to clarify that “public and private events” referred to facilities other than trails.


Commissioner Maturo observed that future facilities include a gymnasium, full-size soccer field, year-round playing fields, and expansion of trail systems, so some concerns raised by the speakers are being addressed.  Ms. Miller pointed out that there is no mention of the lagoon.


Commissioner Maturo noted the community survey results indicate that fewer than 40 percent of the respondents considered a gymnasium an important facility.  Given the low level of support, she questioned whether the City should be pushing for that facility.  She commented that there seemed to be much more interest in a golf course.


Chairperson Jameel recommended keeping the gymnasium as a goal.  He pointed out that the City may not necessarily push for the gym, but it would be helpful to keep it on the list as a possibility.


Commissioner Maturo asked if the Planning Commission wants to recommend a set-aside for the arts as a program.  Director Prince said the staff recommends breaking Policy 96.1 into both a policy and a program.  He noted the program would be to enact a City ordinance, and the policy would be to set aside a certain percentage of funds in every new development for the arts.  He added that in the case of the arts set-aside, the City might want to “encourage” rather than mandate such a program.


Director Prince advised that an action word like “shall” constitutes a mandate or a strong directive, while “should” allows more flexibility.  He questioned whether there should be policies to “consider” adopting other policies.  He suggested making recommendations reflecting the consensus of the Planning Commission, noting the City Council can change the language to make it stronger or weaker.


Commissioner Maturo suggested changing Policy 96.1 to “encourage” a percentage set-aside for the arts.


Commissioner Lentz said he like Mr. Miller’s suggestion about keeping “learning” in the introductory language.


Referring to Page 128, Commissioner Lentz asked about possible locations for a full-size soccer field.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said a location has not been determined.  He noted the soccer field was added to the list because it was identified as a community need, but none of the specific details have been worked out at this point.


Commissioner Lentz drew attention to Policy 94.  He suggested eliminating “set priorities” and changing the wording to say, “Facilitate a public process to establish the ability to create and operate active and passive parks and recreational facilities throughout Brisbane and the school district.” 


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for including a new library as part of Program 96a.  With respect to Policy 96.1, he recommended deleting “consider adopting a policy to” and substituting “require.”  In Program 96.1a, he proposed saying, “Consider adopting an ordinance that does require” a percentage set-aside.


Commissioner Lentz suggested making Programs 100b and 100c ordinances.


Commissioner Lentz commended the PB&R Commission for its thorough work on the revisions.


Chairperson Jameel recommended using direct, straightforward language instead of buzzwords.  For example, he noted, the Policy 94 language about “facilitating a public process to set priorities” is vague and confusing; he questioned whether the goal is to set up a public process or to set priorities.  He suggested clarifying whether Policy 95 is intended to be mandatory or optional.  He observed that some policies say “consider” or “encourage” and some say “provide,” and he proposed using consistent terminology throughout.


Chairperson Jameel commented that some of the policies do not have programs for implementation, and he questioned whether policies without programs should be included.  Director Prince distinguished between policies that serve as a guide for reviewing development proposals and a basis for requesting exactions and policies that require further implementation steps.


Chairperson Jameel asked if the term “development” was defined anywhere.  He observed that the City might want to make a distinction between single-family projects and larger developments.


Chairperson Jameel noted Policy 96.1 needs to be revised; he expressed support for using “encourage” rather than “require.”  With respect to Policy 97, he advocated creating separate policies for public and private recreational facilities.  


Chairman Jameel questioned the meaning of “maximize the extended use…” in Policy 98 and recommended clarifying the intent of that policy.


In Policy 99, Chairperson Jameel expressed his opinion that all recreation facilities should have restrooms.  He suggested changing “consider” to “require.”


Chairperson Jameel asked who will be investigating joint public-private development opportunities, as proposed in Policy 100, and how the investigation will take place.  Director Prince observed that this language suggests a program rather than a policy.  He noted that the program should be attached to a policy.  He added that the staff will try to clarify the language.


Chairperson Jameel observed that the language in Program 100a should be simplified to say “Study various means of funding…”  He questioned the need to refer to a “needs analysis.”  He clarified that the intent is to find funding sources, not to perform a needs analysis.


Director Prince said that for some activities, it makes sense to conduct periodic needs assessments.  He suggested separating the needs analysis portion of the program from “acquisition.”


Chairperson Jameel asked if “consider” was the appropriate verb for Program 100b.  He suggested “encourage.”  


Chairperson Jameel noted Program 100d should have a more definite goal than “discuss.”  He noted “encourage involvement” would be better for a program statement.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels clarified that the intent is to create a relationship between the City and a non-profit entity interested in operating a youth facility.  Chairperson Jameel proposed:  “Seek the cooperation of the Boys and Girls Club, YMCA, YWCA, and other nonprofit youth agencies . . .”


There were no additional questions or comments from Commissioner Maturo or Commissioner Lentz.



Mr. Burr noted there was a comment earlier about public participation, and there are zoning and planning laws and case law that require maximum opportunities for public input.  He cited the example of a group of people in San Francisco’s Laurel Heights neighborhood who sued when they were shut out of an EIR process.


Mr. Burr advised that other communities frequently require fees for art and recreation impacts.  He said some jurisdictions tie the fees to subdivisions and some base them on square footage, so there are ways of minimizing impacts on small projects.  


Mr. Burr stated that adoption of General Plan policies is a legislative act.  He said the Planning Commission proposed many of the policies after looking at what was done in other communities and listening to what the people of Brisbane proposed.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to come up with policies of its own.


Mr. Burr agreed with Director Prince that some policies are intended to provide direction rather than implementation, so programs may be required for some and not others.


Mr. Burr said the ten facilities being planned by the PB&R Commission are not shown on any map or plan.  He noted the General Plan should be as complete as possible, and the City’s visions for the future should be shown.  He urged the Planning Commission to take its time with the General Plan revision and do it right.


At 8:20 p.m., a brief recess was taken.  Chairperson Jameel reconvened the meeting at 8:30 p.m. 


Ms. Agrillo said her comments were mainly about community services.  She advocated including more public health issues.  She acknowledged that the City has numerous recreation and fitness programs, but Brisbane lacks good sidewalks and health education programs.  She recommended encouraging the San Mateo County Public Health Department to be more involved in Brisbane.


Ms. Agrillo noted the Teen Center frequently refers local teens to outside providers of medical and mental health services.  She recommended assessing the effectiveness of that practice and including a policy statement that Brisbane will provide these services for local teens.  Ms. Agrillo said teens are a high-risk population for suicide, fast driving, and other problems that the community should address.


Ms. Agrillo observed that the General Plan says nothing about where people can get free food.  She pointed out that there are many hungry people in California.  She said kids often skip meals during the summer because they cannot afford to eat.  She recommended that the City do more to let residents know about teen services, public health services, and other kinds of assistance.


Ms. Agrillo suggested developing more workforce housing in Brisbane so people who work in town can afford to live there.


Mr. Miller commented that the vagueness of some of the language reflects the lack of agreement on certain items when the 1994 General Plan was developed.  He said some of the word choices were a result of compromises that took place in order to reach a consensus.  


Mr. Miller suggested encouraging the PB&R Commission to be more proactive in its recommendations.  He noted the list of recommended new facilities should correspond to specific new policies and programs.  He recommended including a number of good ideas that came up at this meeting, including recreation facilities around the lagoon, a wetlands river park, and the library.  Mr. Miller urged the Planning Commission to think creatively and add all kinds of new things, recognizing that the document is supposed to last for 25 years.


Chairperson Jameel drew attention to Policies 101 through 103, regarding educational facilities.  He noted the library probably fits best in this section.


Director Prince clarified that the General Plan is broken into chapters related to specific issues, such as recreation, and housing is addressed in a separate element.


Chairperson Jameel commented that the distinctions between the elements of the General Plan might not be clear to everyone.  He noted the comments made by some people were focused on the Baylands development rather than on general City-wide policies.


Director Prince reported that School Superintendent Steve Waterman reviewed the PB&R Commission’s proposed revisions and indicated they helped clarify a number of issues.  Superintendent Waterman advised that he will take the document to the school board to review at its June meeting, but said he did not expect many comments or changes.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed each policy and program in this section, Policies 101 to 103 and the related programs.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the high schools serving Brisbane are part of Jefferson Union School District, and he asked why Brisbane is part of that district when the South San Francisco Unified District, with its two high schools, is closer to Brisbane.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said those questions should probably be directed to the superintendent.  He added that there were very few changes in this area because most of the activities are beyond the PB&R Commission’s purview.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels commented that Policy 103 is more appropriately a school district task because it pertains to providing neighborhood schooling and comprehensive services for children and their families.  He questioned whether that item should be included in the City’s General Plan.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted Programs 103d and 103f, about working with the school district, are currently ongoing, and with respect to Program 103e, a joint powers agreement is already in existence.  He suggested eliminating these programs from the General Plan.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the idea of a high school in Brisbane was ranked as a high priority by the people who responded to the 1992 community survey.  He asked how the PB&R Commission views that item.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the decision about whether to locate a high school in Brisbane goes beyond the PB&R Commission’s purview.  He noted the PB&R Commission would be involved only to the extent that a high school provided recreational facilities for the community.  


Commissioner Lentz observed that Program 103c talks about impact mitigation fees from developers to pay for a local high school.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the City’s focus should be on determining what kinds of facilities the community would like to have, whether as a result of a high school, a public-private partnership, or some other arrangement.


Chairperson Jameel welcomed comments from members of the public.


Ms. Miller said the City should recognize that the people of Brisbane want a high school.  She noted Program 103a, establishment of a City Council subcommittee, has already been done.  She stated there have been many efforts in past years to join South San Francisco, but Jefferson is unwilling to let Brisbane go.  


Ms. Miller suggested that local parents might want to look into the possibility of establishing a private high school rather than a public school, but she questioned this as a City policy. 


Chairperson Jameel proposed rewriting the program to recommend a committee of parents rather than a City Council subcommittee.


Ms. Miller observed that the Silverspot Nursery School is not addressed, and she suggested including a policy to strengthen that program and expand it to a preschool.


Ms. Miller commented that Policy 102 is out of date.  She said that policy originated at a time when Brisbane wanted UCSF to locate its Mission Bay campus in the Baylands.  She recommended omitting that policy.


Mr. Miller suggested distinguishing between the different public entities and their responsibilities.  He noted the City’s responsibilities should be clearly separated from the school district’s and those of the joint City-County entity responsible for operating the library.


Chairperson Jameel proposed creating a separate category for educational programs operated by entities other than the school district, and Mr. Miller expressed support for that approach.


Commissioner Maturo commented that Policies 101 and 103 seem similar, and she suggested combining them.  She questioned whether a secondary school would be achievable in ten years and recommended deleting that item.


Commissioner Maturo recognized the need to have some statement regarding education in the General Plan, but proposed keeping it to more of a broad vision statement, consistent with the purposes of the General Plan.


Chairperson Jameel agreed with Commissioner Maturo with respect to Policy 101.  He said Policy 103 would be more appropriate as a program, and the programs that have already been accomplished should be deleted.


Director Prince advised that Program 103c is preempted by state law, and he recommended its deletion.


Chairperson Jameel suggested putting all of Brisbane’s education programs, including adult education and fitness classes, in the education section, and putting safety classes and programs in the Safety element.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for Policy 101 as written.  Chairperson Jameel questioned the meaning of “maintain.”  Director Prince said the intent was to support the neighborhood school concept.  Chairperson Jameel recommended adding “shall” to that item.  Commissioner Lentz and Director Prince questioned how the addition of “shall” would strengthen that policy, and they recommended leaving it as it was.


Commissioner Lentz commented that “postsecondary,” as used in Policy 102, could mean satellite campuses for local community colleges, which might be an appropriate use for the Baylands.  He suggested leaving Policy 102 as is.


Chairperson Jameel observed that an appropriate program might be to work with UC, CSU, and other colleges to bring extension programs to Brisbane.  


Ms. Miller noted a program is a task the staff would be working on, and she questioned the appropriateness of assigning that to the staff.  She proposed leaving Policy 102 as written without adding a program.  Commissioner Lentz agreed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for deleting Programs 103c, 103d, 103e, and 103f.  He recommended keeping Program 103b and rewording it to say, “Establish a City Council subcommittee to promote and encourage private charter high school facilities to locate in Brisbane.”  Chairperson Jameel and Ms. Miller suggested changing “City Council” to “citizens.”  Planning Commissioners agreed.


Chairperson Jameel asked if Program 103a was already underway.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the City Council has a subcommittee to work with the school district, but getting a high school for Brisbane is not one of its goals.  Commissioners determined that Program 103a should be retained.


Mr. Miller suggested changing Program 103e to say “continue.”  After some discussion, commissioners decided that Programs 103d, 103e, and 103f should all be kept and changed to “continue.”


Chairperson Jameel noted that Policy 103 should be changed to a program, and all of the existing programs under Policy 103 should be moved to Policy 101.


Chairperson Jameel proposed moving on to the next section, regarding recreation and community programs.


Director Prince reviewed the Policies 104 through 108 and their related programs.


Commissioner Lentz noted Program 108a refers to having an annual “public hearing.”  He suggested changing this to “annual public forum/workshop” instead.  He proposed adding fundraisers to Program 108c.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels recommended changing the program to say “work with community groups on their fundraising efforts.”


Commissioner Maturo observed that this might be a good place to add public health activities such as those mentioned by Ms. Agrillo.  She suggested mentioning “encouraging public health agencies’ involvement in the community.”  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted this section focuses on classes and workshops, so it would be more appropriate to talk about public health agencies in a separate item.  He expressed support for adding something here about working with San Mateo County on bringing more public health programs to Brisbane.  Commissioner Maturo noted these activities might include fitness fairs and events of that kind.


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding the following sentence after the word “input” in Program 108a:  “Address areas in the General Plan that pertain to parks, recreation, and community services.”  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the intent of the policy is to invite the public to generally address what the City is doing well and not well in offering programs and services to the community.”  He observed that Commissioner Lentz’s sentence is much broader than that.  Commissioner Lentz agreed and concluded the additional language should not be added.


Commissioners determined that Policies 104 through 107 were fine as written.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed Policy 109 and its related programs.


Commissioner Lentz asked about transportation for Terra Nova students who participate in after-school activities.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels responded that those students do have transportation available as a result of the City Council allocating funds to the Jefferson High School District specifically for this purpose.  He said Policy 109 proposes establishing a program so students with transportation issues can continue to participate in after-school activities.


Commissioner Maturo expressed support for the revisions recommended by the PB&R Commission.


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding “and future high school” to Policy 109.  Director Prince cautioned against creating policy inconsistencies.  He recommended dealing with future high school activities in the next version of the General Plan or when a high school is actually established in Brisbane.


Chairperson Jameel observed that the policies address preschoolers, teens, and seniors, but not adults.  He recommended not ignoring adults.  Director Prince acknowledged that recreational activities should be provided for everyone in the community, but he noted that the groups identified are all special-needs groups.  Chairperson Jameel pointed out that Policies 104 through 108 have components that address Brisbane’s adult population.


Commissioner Lentz noted the word “program” should be plural in Program 109a.


Director Prince reviewed Policies 110, 111, and 112.  Chairperson Jameel said the PB&R Commission is proposing moving Policy 110, so the numbers will change.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the intent of Program 112e is to add teen members to the PB&R Commission.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said people appointed to City commissions and committees must be at least 18 years old, and the PB&R Commission was considering the possibility of adding younger student commissioners.  PB&R Commissioner Waters stated that this idea came from the original General Plan.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the notation at the bottom of the page about providing transportation to and from activities will be a policy or a program.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said he would have to check his notes and review this with the PB&R Commission.  Director Prince commented that transportation would probably be best addressed as a program, and commissioners agreed.


Director Prince reviewed Policy 110 and the related programs pertaining to senior activities.  Chairperson Jameel observed that most of these programs are ongoing.


Commissioner Lentz recommended clarifying the second sentence in Policy 110.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the word “many” should be inserted before “of which.”


Commissioner Maturo suggested revising Program 110d to say, “Where appropriate, provide assistance, including financial, meeting space, and staff support, to any organized seniors group or club” rather than mentioning just the Brisbane Seniors Club.  She expressed concern about granting special privileges to any particular organization.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the City currently provides financial support, meeting space, and staff support to the Brisbane Seniors Club.  He agreed that the program should be broader, as proposed by Commissioner Maturo.


Commissioner Maturo asked if Program 110e was underway.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels responded that the City occasionally tries to connect seniors and kids.  He said the program was included because the PB&R Commission wants to do more to foster this kind of interaction.


Director Prince reviewed the items related to Marina activities, Policy 113 and the related programs.


Commissioner Jameel advocated strengthening the policy.  Director Prince proposed using the word “offer” instead of “consider,” and commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Lentz commented that it would be nice to have more of a connection between the Marina and central Brisbane.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the PB&R Commission formed a subcommittee to look at developing recreational activities at the Marina to attract more people from central Brisbane.  Commissioner Lentz suggested expanding Program 113b to include bicycle and pedestrian connections to the Marina.  Director Prince proposed asking the PB&R Commission for feedback on this item.


Commissioner Lentz observed that the General Plan does not contain separate policies and programs regarding recreational facilities at the Baylands.  Director Prince advised that those issues will be addressed when the Baylands development takes place.  He said the intent of the section on the Marina is to address water-related activities there rather than the Marina as a subarea.


Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs related to citizens with special needs, Policies 114 and the related programs.  Commissioners had no comments on these items.


Director Prince discussed Policy 115 and the programs pertaining to childcare.  He noted Program 115e might be preempted by state regulation.


Parks and Recreation Director Skeels suggested inserting language about the Silverspot Nursery in this section, as proposed earlier by Ms. Miller.  Chairperson Jameel recommended generic language rather than singling out any particular entity.


Commissioner Lentz suggested using “provide” rather than “investigate” in Program 115c.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels recommended using “provide” in Program 115a as well. 


Director Prince reviewed Policies 116 and 117 and the programs regarding residents with mobility and self-care limitations.  He noted no changes are proposed to these items.


Chairperson Jameel observed that many of these items pertain to safety and security rather than recreation.  Director Prince pointed out that the element deals with community services as well as recreation.


Commissioner Lentz suggested adding a program about working with the school district.  He noted wheelchair basketball might be an example of this kind of activity.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels advised that the school district has strict regulations about handling children with mobility and self-care issues, and the City works with the school district to identify ways of meeting their recreational needs.  He said the City can consider adding a more specific program addressing the needs of other citizens with mobility problems.


Commissioner Maturo drew attention to the section on special needs.


Chairperson Jameel commented that the Planning Commission accomplished quite a bit at this meeting.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to the PB&R Commission for their work.  He suggested revisiting the first section for consistency.  Commissioner Maturo agreed.


Director Prince recapped the Planning Commission’s comments on Policies 94 through 100 and their related policies.


Commissioner Maturo recommended clarifying the reference to hiking trails and public and private events on Page 128.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted the intent was to indicate that private groups can use City facilities; he acknowledged that it might have been better not to group the facilities together.  He suggested deleting the reference to “public and private.”


Commissioner Lentz reviewed his proposed rewording of Policy 94:  “Facilitate a public process to establish the ability to create and operate active and passive parks and recreational facilities throughout Brisbane and the school district.”  He concluded there was no need to include the phrase “throughout Brisbane and the school district.”


Chairperson Jameel proposed simplifying the language to say, “Set priorities and establish programs . . .”  Director Prince asked if priorities had already been set, and Parks and Recreation Director Skeels replied that setting priorities is ongoing.  After some discussion, commissioners decided to say, “Provide opportunities for public input on the priorities for creation and operation . . .”


Commissioner Lentz proposed adding a new Program 96a to identify potential sites for a new library.  Commissioner Maturo noted that Policy 94 talks more generally about the process for setting priorities.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels suggested referring to “recreational and educational facilities,” consistent with the title of the section.  Commissioner Lentz recommended mentioning the library specifically, recognizing it was ranked as a high priority in the community survey.


With respect to Policy 96.1, Director Prince suggested a program for an ordinance on a set-aside for the arts, and the program could be to encourage a percentage set-aside.  Commissioner Maturo recommended encouraging a set-aside as a program without adding a program mandating a set-aside.  Other commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioners agreed that a golf course should be mentioned in Policy 97 as an example of a private facility.


Chairperson Jameel recommended clarifying “maximize the extent” in Policy 98.  Director Prince commented that this policy provides direction to the staff.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels suggested leaving the wording as written.


Commissioner Maturo expressed her opinion that Policy 99 should retain the word “consider” rather than a stronger verb.  Other commissioners agreed.


Director Prince noted the word “investigate” in Policy 100 sounds more like a program.  Commissioner Maturo recommended “consider” or “encourage.”  Commissioner Lentz remarked that Program 100b might be appropriate for an ordinance.  He suggested setting a size threshold such as 15,000 or 20,000 square feet on new development.  Director Prince proposed saying the City should establish a threshold for a recreation impact fee program.  Chairperson Jameel noted the word “development” should be defined.


Chairperson Jameel observed that the Planning Commission’s review had been completed.


Director Prince said the staff will present the Planning Commission’s recommendations and the public comments to PB&R Commission for their consideration and feedback.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince said the next General Plan update session will be held on June 15, and the Safety Element will be the next section to be reviewed.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairperson Jameel advised that he was unable to attend the June 8 meeting.  He asked the staff to make sure Commissioner Hawawini attended so a quorum would be present.


ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on June 8, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:35 p.m.  
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